CHARLESTON COUNTY LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING MINUTES March 22, 2016

The Charleston County Library Board of Trustees met for a regular meeting on Tuesday, March 22, 2016, at 5:15p.m. at the Mt. Pleasant Regional Library in Mt. Pleasant.

Board members present were Ms. Segal, Ms. Reider, Ms. Strunk, Ms. Hollinshead, Mr. Clem, Ms. Manigault, Mr. Brack, Mr. Fava, Mr. Norris, and Mr. Strother. Mr. McKellar was unable to attend. Staff members present were Darlene Jackson, Perry Litchfield, Nancy Sullivan and Susan Parsons. Ms. Brittany Mathis, representing the Friends of the Library, was also in attendance, as were Karen Miller, JoBeth Bradbury and Dan Bradbury, representing Bradbury Associates/Gossage Sager Associates.

Ms. Segal called the meeting to order and stated that the media had been informed of the meeting and its agenda.

Public Comment

Ms. Segal welcomed everyone including our guests from Bradbury Associates/Gossage Sager Associates.

Ms. Segal asked whether there was any public comment. There was none.

Board Comment

Ms. Segal asked whether there was any Board comment.

Ms. Hollinshead congratulated Ms. Andria Amaral, Young Adult Librarian for being named a "Library Mover and Shaker."

Deletions or Additions to Agenda

Ms. Segal asked whether there were any deletions or additions to the minutes. There were none.

Minutes of Previous Meeting

The minutes of the February 23, 2016 meeting were reviewed and approved as written.

Capital Plan Update

Ms. Sullivan reported that there have only been minor changes so there is not much to report. She added that she and Ms. Janette Alexander were in meetings all day interviewing three short listed architectural firms. They will be ranked and sent on to County Council for the final decision.

Friends of the Library

Ms. Mathis reported that on Tuesday, April 12th, Bay Street Biergarten will be hosting the Friends of the Library Books for Beer event. She added that there has been a lot of good publicity for this event.

Ms. Mathis noted that if you donate a gently used book at the event you get one free beer. She noted that children will receive a free root beer. There will also be a silent auction and the Friends are still looking for items, so if you have any anything to donate, please let Ms. Mathis know.

Ms. Mathis reported that will be having "pop up" book sales at various library branches during the month of April. This will be great exposure for the Friends.

Ms. Mathis stated that the Otranto Book Sale grossed over \$7,600, which is more than \$3,000 higher than last year. She added that the next book sale will be from June 17 through 19 at the Main Library on Calhoun Street.

Ms. Mathis said that the College of Charleston Center for Civic Engagement is holding a book drive for the Friends in the month of April.

Ms. Segal stated that she received a call from the Friends Board Chair to discuss a purely social event for the Friends and Library boards. She added that a back yard type casual event is being considered.

Director's Report

Ms. Jackson noted that she is filling in for Ms. Bledsoe who is on vacation.

Ms. Jackson thanked Mr. Norris for the program he held at the Main Library for third graders from Memminger Elementary School. It was about the Peace

Corps.

Mr. Norris responded that he was a Peace Corps Volunteer in Bolivia for three and a half years and it was coordinated through the Worldwide Schools program. He added that the program at the Main Library with the Memminger students generated the most questions that he has ever gotten while hosting a program. It was a wonderful group of kids.

Budget Report

Mr. Litchfield noted that the County Budget office indicated that they would restore the line items in our budget that we requested. He noted that this was due to the letter that was written to the County per the Library Board's request.

Mr. Litchfield stated that the Library system will not be over budget this year.

Ms. Segal thanked Mr. Litchfield for the letter to the County regarding the line items that have been restored, noting that it was such a good letter.

Employee of the Quarter

Ms. Jackson announced that Ms. Carol Hull, a Librarian at the Dorchester Road Regional Library, was named the library's Employee of the Quarter for her dedication to improve the branch's service to the local Hispanic community.

Ms. Jackson stated that Ms. Hull started with the library as a substitute, eventually becoming a library assistant in 2008, while she earned her Masters in Library Science Degree from the University of South Carolina in 2011. She became a Librarian I at the Dorchester Road branch in 2014 and dedicated herself to developing innovative programming and improving materials for the Spanish speaking community.

Ms. Jackson noted that Ms. Hull learned to speak Spanish so that she could communicate with and better understand the needs of the Hispanic community. Since starting at the Dorchester Regional Library, Ms. Hull has created weekly English Clubs for adults, developed monthly bilingual storytimes, created immigration clinics, organized outreach opportunities to promote library card sign up and applied for grants to expand the branch's Spanish language materials.

As part of Ms. Hull's efforts she worked to build new relationships with leaders in the Hispanic community and helped make Hispanic patrons feel more welcomed. Additionally, Ms. Hull headed up a year-long project for ILEAD USA last year to purchase materials for a Makerspace technology kit, called MaKit Work,

which is held by the State Library and can be borrowed by libraries in the state.

Ms. Jackson noted that Ms. Hull volunteers with the Trident Literacy Association's Adult Basic Education program weekly and works part-time designing online training for Kixal LLC, which designs classes for DigitalLearning.org.

Ms. Jackson praised Ms. Hull for her can-do attitude to take on responsibilities and ensure area residents are provided excellent customer service.

Ms. Segal presented Ms. Hull with a framed photo of herself with her favorite book and congratulated her on a job well done.

Advocacy Award

Ms. Jackson announced that Ms. Andria Amaral, Young Adult Services Librarian, and the first Young Adult Librarian in the state, has been named to Library Journal Magazine's list of Movers and Shakers. She added that only fifty-four individuals in the nation were recognized this year for being committed to providing excellent service to shape the future of libraries.

Ms. Jackson stated that the magazine noted Ms. Amaral's commitment to the profession and her advocacy for young adults. Specifically, she was praised for her response to a local school's challenge of the book *Some Girls Are*, along with her work on the annual YALLFest event that attracts young adult authors and teen readers nationwide.

Ms. Jackson reported that this year's winners were featured in the March 15 issue of the magazine, and they will be honored during a reception at the American Library Association conference this summer in Orlando.

Ms. Amaral said that she is honored and humbled to be in such good company.

Discussion of Search Process

Ms. Jackson introduced Karen Miller, JoBeth Bradbury and Dan Bradbury, of Bradbury Associates/Gossage Sager Associates to those in attendance who did not know them.

Mr. Bradbury thanked the Board for the opportunity to come to Charleston again and introduced himself, as did Ms. Bradbury and Ms. Miller.

Mr. Bradbury stated that they are here to help the Trustees find the next Executive Director for the library system.

Mr. Bradbury noted that he has been in this business for thirteen years and previously was the Kansas City Public Library Director before retiring from there.

Ms. Bradbury stated that she worked with the North Kansas City Public Library for thirty years. She retired as the Director of that library system, noting that with gaming revenues, service quadrupled.

Ms. Bradbury stated that she is married to Mr. Dan Bradbury and they do between twelve and fifteen searches per year.

Ms. Miller said that she was a career librarian in Ohio, working there almost twenty-five years. She noted that she was the Director of small libraries in the state of Ohio, as well as other places.

Mr. Bradbury asked that the Board of Trustees each introduce themselves so that the firm can know who you are. The Trustees each stated their names, how long they were on the Board, and what they do for a living.

Mr. Bradbury noted that it is custom for the firm to work with a search committee – to work for them – and typically they pass three final candidates on to the full Board. He added that the committee works very hard with candidates.

Mr. Fava asked whether Mr. Bradbury had a recommendation on who the committee should consist of. Mr. Bradbury responded that since there are eleven Board members, frequently the size of the committee would consist of five to seven members. He added that a disadvantage of the whole Board not being on the committee is that those not participating sometimes forget what is going on.

Mr. Bradbury noted that Board involvement is key and critical.

Mr. Clem stated that his feeling is to default toward the committee as a whole. Mr. Brack said that he thought the committee should consist of five people and anyone who wants to attend any of the meetings is welcome to attend. He added that managing ten people is a big task, but added that the fundamental job of the Board is to hire, evaluate and fire the Executive Director.

Ms. Reider asked Mr. Bradbury whether the firm has involved other people in the library system in the hiring process. Mr. Bradbury responded that the Friends, library staff, community members, and council members have all been involved. They will all have an opportunity to provide input, but they need not be on the committee.

Mr. Strother noted that he thinks the Board should be a committee as a whole for transparency, but those that have to step away should do so.

Mr. Clem agreed that one of the principle responsibilities of the Board is to hire the Executive Director, but he added that he would like Trustees to state whether or not they can commit to the process.

Mr. Fava stated that if less than the entire Board is on the committee, we need to make sure that three or so members have longer terms left on the Board.

Ms. Segal said that the Board should listen to the process that Mr. Bradbury and his associates present, and then make up their minds at the end. The other Trustees agreed.

There was discussion about solidifying dates at this meeting.

The ads to recruit a candidate pool will be posted from April 9 through May 29, 2016. Applications will close on May 29, 2016, and all candidate documents will be sent to the Search Committee on May 30, 2016.

Mr. Bradbury noted that all pre-screening interviews by the consultants will be completed by June 1, 2016.

It was agreed that all of the dates the firm presented were good with the exception of the following dates. The meeting of the Search Committee to present the pool of candidates and select six to eight semifinalists was changed from June 10 to June 8. The semi-final interviews on site or via Skype with the Search Committee, and the consultants will be present in Charleston then. These dates were changed from June 22 and 23 to June 21 and 22. The final interviews on site, with the consultants present were changed from July 7 and 8 to July 6 and 7.

Mr. Bradbury stated that reference reports will be given to the Board of Trustees on July 5, 2016.

Mr. Bradbury reported that negotiations will be completed with a new Executive Director by July 14, 2016, and the start date of the Director is still to be determined. He added that this will depend on how long it will take the new Director to move to Charleston.

Mr. Bradbury spoke at length in regard to what the consulting firm will do to make sure the Charleston County Library System get the right Executive Director. The questionnaire and phone interviews will be tailored to the library system.

Mr. Fava asked the consultants about the Director's potential salary. Ms. Miller noted that it will be included in the search advertisement.

Mr. Fava asked whether we can be competitive. Mr. Bradbury noted that it would be helpful to nudge above the midpoint range of the salary that has already been agreed upon.

Mr. Norris asked whether the consulting firm could make a salary study available. He also asked whether a list of salaries for comparable County jobs could be done as well. Mr. Bradbury said yes, they could have the salary study done, but the County would have to make their job salaries available to the Board.

A discussion ensued then regarding County salaries and the need to increase the salary of the Library Executive Director.

Ms. Bradbury then discussed in detail what the firm will do once the application processed is closed, and she noted all of the information and documents that will be sent to the Trustees.

Ms. Bradbury noted that the end goal is to find three to four candidate finalists to come to Charleston. She noted that the firm will be here as well and this will take place over the two days, July 6 and 7, which were decided on earlier in the meeting. Everything should be wrapped up by July 14, and probably as early as mid-August, a new Executive Director should start work.

Mr. Fava asked whether once a new Director is placed, do they ask for and get a contract. Mr. Bradbury responded that some do, but generally they are "at will" employment. He added that the firm encourages Boards not to offer a contract unless someone insists.

Mr. Bradbury noted that the firm also recommends that a final offer be contingent upon a background check.

There was a discussion regarding how much sick and annual leave should be offered to a new Director.

Mr. Brack noted that he thought there should be five core members of the Trustees on the Search Committee.

Mr. Brack, Ms. Segal, Mr. Strother, Ms. Strunk and Mr. Clem all agreed to be the core Committee and agreed to meet with the consulting firm the evening of June 8, 2016, to select six to eight semi-finalists.

Mr. Brack added that although the previously named people will be the Core Committee, anyone is welcome to attend.

Mr. Bradbury discussed the qualifications that will be in the advertisement for the Director search. He suggested a few changes, and Ms. Bradbury added that if you look at the firm's website you can see searches that are currently going on, and that may help with your final job description.

Mr. Bradbury noted that the Search Committee will have to post and announce meetings to the public, although they can be posted as and done in Executive Session.

Mr. Brack stated that the Board needs to keep all applicants confidential until the final three so that library staff do not hear rumors.

A discussion ensued regarding the final candidates meeting with staff and the community as well as the Trustees, although the Trustees will ultimately hire the new Executive Director.

Ms. Segal adjourned the meeting at 7:25p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Maya Hollinshead, Secretary